MINUTES OF BOTTISHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 09/14

Held on Monday 6th October 2014 in the Main Hall at the Royal British Legion commencing 7.30pm

PRESENT:

Cllr Aronson – Chair.  Cllr’s Altham, Hall, O’Dell, Ogborn and White.  District Cllr Ellis and County Cllr Shuter also attended for part of the meeting.
131.
APOLOGIES:
Received from Cllr’s Bryant and Buchanan.

132.
MINUTES OF LAST MEETING:
These were agreed and signed.

133.
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS:
There were none.

134.
MATTERS ARISING:

a)  Vacancies

Due to other commitments, Mark Heider had decided to resign from Parish Council.  This now leaves us with 2 vacancies.  Cllr O’Dell asked if there was a way to fill these during parish council elections next year, although we hoped to fill them before that time.
b)  Maintenance of footpath around moat
Cllr Ogborn and Cllr White reported that this area was looking very nice now after it had been tidied up by David Wilson Homes.  The Clerk reported that the barriers by the drainage ditch had still not been replaced and the grass area at the entrance to the development was not being cut.  The person at DW Homes who had arranged the clearance of the footpath had given another contact who was responsible for this and we wait to hear from them.
135.
REPORTS FROM COUNTY AND DISTRICT COUNCILLORS:
County

C/Cllr Shuter reported that the County will have to save £30 million in the next financial year which will make a big impact on services provided which is why the public consultation was so important.  He was pleased to announce that the Ely southern bypass had been approved especially as huge developments to the north of Ely were expected.  Cllr O’Dell had had a complaint about the street lighting, C/Cllr Shuter reiterated that lighting was a highway safety issue, it is not for lighting the entrances to peoples homes.  There was a discussion on the park and ride charges for vehicles which has been publicised recently in the press.  C/Cllr Shuter agreed the system was over complicated and was being reviewed, more machines were also being put in to reduce 
queues.
District

D/Cllr Ellis also discussed the Ely southern bypass and how the entrance to Ely by the railway station will be regenerated.  Cllr O’Dell had received a complaint about a rat in The Pightle and found there was a lot of rubbish and recycling that had been dumped in the area.  D/Cllr Ellis will speak to someone about this but this could be down to the housing association.  The Clerk has checked and the bin in The Pightle has been emptied.  As this is not in a prominent position the Clerk suspects that it is not emptied that often as it would not be full and it may have been missed on the occasion that it was full.  D/Cllr Ellis confirmed that the contract with Veolia states that bins should be emptied once full so this had probably been the case.  D/Cllr Ellis was pleased to announce that there would be no further cutbacks at the District Council this year.
D/Cllr Ellis and C/Cllr Shuter then left the meeting.

136.
CHAIRMANS REPORT:
a)  Traffic Calming
Councillors agreed that the traffic calming had made the situation in the village much better.  Vehicles in Bell Road and Tunbridge Lane had definitely slowed down.  There are still road signs etc. to be installed at Bell Road.  There had been some initial complaints but this seems to have subsided now people have got used to it.  The scheme had taken a lot longer than we expected it to but Cllr Altham thanked Tony Jolley for his initial work on the traffic calming and his liaisons with the County Council.  The Clerk reported that there have been concerns from several residents over the parking on Bell Road as you come off of the High Street. There are often several vehicles parked here where the road is on a slight bend.  It is therefore difficult to overtake the vehicles and be able to see what is coming the other way.  Sometimes there have been up to 10 vehicles parked here which has meant cars having to reverse back down the road as they haven’t enough time to overtake before another vehicle comes along.  This has been reported to the PCSO but, as is often the case, the vehicles weren’t there when they visited the area. 
b)  S106 Committee
Cllr Bryant had asked that this group be disbanded for now.  Any S106 money will be allocated towards the purchase of land for a cemetery and we wanted to concentrate on obtaining the land for now.

137. PLANNING:

Cllr Buchanan had distributed notes on the Bell Road Masterplan meeting she had attended with Cllr Bryant and also planning applications.  There were no further comments.

138.
ENVIRONMENT, CHURCHYARD AND CEMETERY COMMITTEE:
Cllr Aronson reported that we had recently had a Committee meeting.  It had been decided that meetings would be held quarterly rather than every other month as we were low on numbers.  The next meeting will be Monday 8th December.  The Clerk reported on the hedge impeding the footpath between Jenyns Close and Arber Close.  After several complaints again this year the Clerk asked the District Council to contact the occupiers and ask them to cut the hedge.  The District Council have communicated with the owner of the property, who rents it out and have said they will cut it and charge or the owner can do it themselves.  The Clerk will make a note in the diary for August time next year to keep an eye on the hedge as this was a reoccurring problem.  The Clerk had also received a quote for work in the footpath between The Pightle and Arber Close after receiving a complaint.  It is very dark here with vegetation growing above on both sides forming a tunnel which blocked out the light from 2 lamp posts situated here.  The quotation recommended coppicing the vegetation which was more expensive but they felt that just cutting back would not do the job.  Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Altham said they would inspect the area to give an opinion.
There is an area of woodland by the moat which belongs to Peterhouse College.  Cllr Bryant had suggested that we speak to them about donating this land for a nominal fee to be used as a wildlife area as it could not be used for anything else.  All agreed this was worth looking into.
ACTION:  CLLR OGBORN AND CLLR ALTHAM TO LOOK AT FOOTPATH BETWEEN THE PIGHTLE AND ARBER CLOSE.  CLLR BRYANT TO CONTACT PETERHOUSE 
139.
FINANCE:
a)  To approve payment of outstanding accounts


Mrs C Fullwood – Salary 




560.67


Mrs C Fullwood – Expenses



  67.08


J Crown – Litter picking (5 weeks)



  65.62


O Rayment – Litter picking (5 weeks) 
  65.62


PFK Littlejohn LLP – External audit
240.00


CGM Landscapes – Tree cutting
      360.00


Anglian Water – Church and churchground
          3.95


Royal British Legion – Room hire
        90.00


CGM Landscapes – Grass cutting
     1050.93

Signed and verified by Cllr Bryant and Cllr Buchanan prior to meeting

b) Current income and expenditure

Current income and expenditure data was handed out to the meeting which showed that 7 months into the financial year we had spent £16990.  This left £28715.12 remaining.  There will be one more, possibly two (depending on the weather) grass cuts left.  The figures show we have overspent on grasscutting but the Clerk explained that this was because we had had to change companies at the beginning of the financial year and whereas K H Services had not been VAT registered CGM were.  We were therefore paying the VAT which we will claim back at the end of the year.  The precept meeting is 20th October.
c)  Grants
It was agreed that the Clerk should advertise for local clubs and societies to apply for grant funding.

140.
LAND AT LODE ROAD:
Cllr Altham updated the meeting.  Cllr Bryant had contacted ECDC to ask who we could use as a solicitor for the compulsory purchase order (CPO).  They replied that they do not work for Parish Councils.  Cllr Altham has been able to contact a couple of local solicitor firms who have experience in CPO’s, which he established not a lot have as it does not happen very often.  They explained the procedure to him which means us making a formal request to the County Council or the District Council; they suggested the District would be better.  One of these principal authorities has to investigate the ownership of the land and any right to it before lastly establishing the cost.  The solicitor estimated we should budget £1000 for solicitors fees and that current agricultural land would cost between 6-8k an acre.  The first thing that the Parish Council need to do is pass a resolution that we want to ask East Cambs to instigate the CPO.  It was agreed by all that this resolution should be passed at the next meeting as it needs to be advertised and minuted. 
141.
PLAYGROUND:
Cllr Ogborn and Cllr Altham were concerned that residents were expressing their opinion through the Cresset and by e-mail to Cllr’s and the Clerk without first talking to the Parish Council or coming to the meetings, which cllr’s felt was the right place to discuss any issues.  Many matters of concern could be alleviated very quickly once in receipt of the full facts.  It was felt that we should remind residents that there were 15 minutes available at the start of the meeting where they could ask questions.  It should also be reinforced that Parish Councils have a legal obligation to provide a cemetery whereas they do not have one to provide a playground.  We therefore felt that land for the cemetery should be dealt with primarily and then see what else follows.  Some residents have asked that we purchase the Crystal Structures site for a playground.  This site is commercially available land so a CPO cannot apply.  We are also aware that this site will sell for a figure way beyond what we would ever be able to consider.  We have said from the very beginning that there will be a public consultation and this will take place once we own the land as there is no purpose in involving the village until this stage as we are not sure how long it will take.
142.
CORRESPONDENCE RECEIVED:

As listed.

143.
CORRESPONDENCE SENT OUT:

As listed.

144.
CORRESPONDENCE WITH RESIDENTS:

As listed.

145.
MATTERS OUTSTANDING:

Cllr Bryant had been chasing re. kissing gate but had been unable to get hold of Mr Green.  She will chase again after her return from holiday.

The meeting closed at 9.25pm.

